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                                                                 Agenda

1.
Agenda Committee Business


(Professor David Daleke)

2. 
Presiding Officer's Business 

        
(Chancellor Ken Gros Louis)

3. 
Question / Comment Period*

        
(Chancellor Ken Gros Louis and Professor David Daleke)
4.
Discussion with President Adam W. Herbert
Agenda Item #1: Agenda Committee Business

GROS LOUIS: We can begin. David? 
DALEKE: Good afternoon. I just have two things to point out. Most of our meeting today will be devoted to a conversation with President Herbert. We have a few other items we’re going to take care of at the beginning of the meeting but it’s the end of the meeting that we’ll try to end around 5 o’clock and then carry on informal conversation with the President over refreshments which will be up on the side. In addition, by ending at 5, we will allow any of you who have not yet had a chance to vote to get to the polls before they close at 6 o’clock. So we are going to keep the 5 o’clock time fairly strict to give the opportunity to those who wish to vote to go do so. 
The only other announcement I had is, and this will come up at our next meeting also, but it’s rather timely, is that you have all received an e-mail regarding the comparison of the PPO plans and were pointed to the BFC website to download the PDF version of this document. First of all, I want to commend our Fringe Benefits Committee once again for putting together this very, very useful document. It’s been extremely helpful in the past and the current version also gives a lot of insight into the benefits of each of these different plans. However, a number of people have reported having problems opening up or downloading the document, and as a result of that we’re going to post an alternative version of the same document, it’ll be in html so that it’ll be more readily readable by anyone using a browser. We will send out an e-mail message with that link, hopefully tomorrow morning. So if any of your colleagues have had problems opening the file, if you’ve had problems opening the file, please just let us know and look for the e-mail from the BFC office. 

SHERMAN: David has this gone only to the BFC members or has this been distributed to all the staff and faculty? 
DALEKE: This has gone to all faculty from the campus. 
SHERMAN: Not staff?

DALEKE: Not staff. 
SHERMAN: Because…?

DALEKE: Well we can only send e-mails to faculty. 

SHERMAN: Well I hope that there is some group that will also distribute it to the staff.

DALEKE: That’s a very good suggestion and in fact last year the staff council forwarded a copy of this document or pointed the link out to the staff as well and I think we’ll suggest that they do the same thing. Is Jane here today? I didn’t see her. Well we’ll send an e-mail to her and suggest the same thing. We did this last year and I think that many staff members found it beneficial. This is a new circular, it’s circular B22-2005 for those of you who are keeping score. And that’s all of the Agenda business from the committee. 
Agenda Item #2: Presiding Officers’ Business

GROS LOUIS: There’s one item under Presiding Officer’s Business that I found very interesting, and at first I had it check and re-checked because it surprised me. We started keeping track of the number of tenure track and tenured faculty on-campus in 1989, obviously we could move back to previous years too if we wished to, but since ’89, this year fall 2004, we had the largest number of tenure track and tenured faculty that we’ve had in that period from ’89 to ’04 with 1,393. Also, we’ve had the largest number of new hires of tenure track and tenured in 04-05 and that number is 99: 18 full Professors, 14 Associate Professors and 67 Assistant Professors. It ties ’01 with the number of full professors at 18, but it really surprised me that there was 99 new faculty hires—tenure-track and tenured. And obviously that contributes to the fact that this the largest number of tenure and tenure-track faculty since the count started in ’89. 
Also last year, we had the smallest number of resignations since we’ve started keeping count in ’89. The number was 25: 6 full professors, 6 associates and 13 assistant professors. That’s down from 58 for example from 2 years ago, down from 63 six years ago, so really quite a surprising figure I thought, so I wanted to bring to your attention to the number of, it is the largest number of tenure-track and tenured faculty and the largest number of new hires since we’ve started keeping track. I doubt if you’d find any higher ones if you go back to the early years, its 55, 54, 61 etc. So the 99 is much higher than that. If you have questions about that, that’s fine. 

Then there were two questions that I want to answer in advance, one is that the BFC has received a question about the timing of Blaise Cronin’s next review. There’s a concern about his stepping down followed by his reappointment. This is something I discussed with the Agenda Committee early in the fall that Blaise, as some of you know, was reviewed twice. The last review was in 2000. He resigned January 1st, 2003 and then was re-hired at the unanimous request of the elected policy committee of the School in July of 2004. And my suggestion to the Agenda Committee at the time was essentially since he was re-hired that the clock should start again and that he should be reviewed after four years and they agreed that that was appropriate. You can make comments on that if you wish. 
The other question is one that was asked at the last meeting, and Craig actually explained that at the time when questions are asked at the meeting I try to answer them at the next meeting because they appear in the minutes of the previous meeting. The question, as you recall, is about the reserved spaces on campus and is several, not several answers, but sort of an elaborate version of the answer. There are 500 reserved parking spaces throughout campus. With the exception of the Bryan Hall lot and 4 places across the street from the Law School they are not reserved for any individual. The spots are supposed to be used for service vehicles—the Physical Plant, for deliveries and departmental pass holders. There are 420 departmental pass holders. These belong to different offices across campus; they are not issued to individual employees. And to elaborate on that, the reserved signs identify spaces of service vehicles or university vehicles. The only exception is the Bryan Hall lot as I mentioned, and the spaces along Indiana Avenue in the Law School lot. The other reserved spaces on campus can be used by any university vehicle, a departmental permit is a departmental pass with a 30 minute limit, however, or a vendor/service permit. Then over the summer, parking added 4 service vehicle spaces in the Poplars Garage and they tend to be used by departments located in the Poplars building, but they can be used by any university vehicle, departmental permit or vendor/service permit. Parking does not sell R permits. The biggest concentration of R permits, by the way, is close to Physical Plant. 
And then to elaborate on the follow-up question from Craig, when parking obtained the lot next to Kilroy’s from Howard Young, parking is operated in the same way that Young ran it which is to rent spaces to individuals for a monthly fee. Similarly, when parking obtained the property at 509 East Third, that we referred to last time, they are doing the same thing there, that is, renting monthly spaces. So there are 24 reserved spaces in the Kilroy’s lot and 11 reserved spaces at 509 East Third. These are rented for sixty dollars per month, each. They are rented on a first-come first-serve basis and parking has a waiting list for the spaces even though they don’t advertise these spaces available. So there are 34 spaces that you can purchase, but you can waitlist if you want, if you want to pay $60 a month for those spaces in the Kilroy’s lot or the 509 East Third space. So that completes my questions and answers, the floor is open for further questions either on those two responses or other questions to me or to the Agenda Committee.  
Agenda Item #3: Question and Comment Period

GROS LOUIS: Yeah Greg?
BRADLEY: I’m wondering, I got the impression from your answer that you’re satisfied with the status quo, but it strikes me as a little perverse that when we’ve had the parking committee point out that we have a terrible ratio of cars to parking spaces, that the university has 35 spaces that it’s renting out, in some cases to non-university people and in other cases to university people and they’re being paid for out of departmental budgets so that the university isn’t even making any money out of them when the rest of us are out there with our “A” stickers desperately trying to find a place to park.
GROS LOUIS: Yes, David has suggested that I ask TPAC, Transportation and Parking Committee to look at whether these 35 spaces should continue to be rented or simply made available as “A” spaces. Who here is on TPAC?
GINGER: Ted I think.

GROS LOUIS: Who is? Ted? Would you bring that issue to TPAC?
MILLER: Certainly.

GROS LOUIS: If you’re here or there. I already told Doug that David has requested that we review availability of those spaces. I didn’t realize that those spaces were rented. I know that there are spaces behind whatever the store is, directly off Indiana, but I don’t know if we own that.
GELLIS: I think those are private.

GROS LOUIS: Pardon?

GELLIS: Those are private.

GROS LOUIS: As was the Kilroy’s lot owned by Howard Young before and the lot on East Third. Any additional questions, I see the President has arrived.
Agenda Item #4: Discussion with President Adam W. Herbert

GROS LOUIS: Okay, we move on to the major part of our business which is to have a conversation with the President.

HERBERT: Perfect timing. First let me thank you very much for the opportunity to spend some time with you this afternoon. Rather than beginning with a lengthy presentation, let me just make one, give you a report on one thing and I would just like to have an opportunity to talk with you about any matters that are on your minds. 
Over the course of the past few months, we have been engaged in a very extensive process of interacting with members of the legislature, with the Higher Education Commission, and the State Budget Committee. I made presentations to, first to the Higher Education Commission; we then had a follow up meeting with the Commissioner of Education. And then finally a session with the State Budget Committee to talk about our budget requests for this next biennium.
We’ve also visited with the leadership in both the House and the Senate and their district offices. I think it’s very important that we reach out and demonstrate that we want to learn as much about issues of importance to them, we want to better understand the needs of their communities as we simultaneously talk about our institutional priorities. Several things have emerged from those conversations. One of them that I know all of you are aware of is that this upcoming legislative session is going to be a very challenging one. The state is looking at a budget deficit, structural in nature, of somewhere in the 800 million dollar range. Some say it could be up as high as 900 million, but somewhere between 800 and 900 million. The question then is what we do as a state under those circumstances. It is highly unlikely that we’ll grow out of that over the course of the next year or two even with the most optimistic projections in terms of what might happen, and so our budget request as we talked about this with the Board of Trustees essentially is a maintenance budget. We have asked for no new programs, primarily the focus is on dealing with the formulas and asking for the monies that would be generated in the areas of inflation, enrollment growth, or at least paying us for enrollments over the course of the past four years, enrollment growth in that context. 
We also have made it very clear that the university has done very well with regards to externally funded grants and contracts, and as a consequence for both Bloomington and IUPUI, we are asking for continuation of the funding formula for research. We think that is of vital importance and I stressed that in each of the presentations. The only thing that could remotely be characterized as new, although we’ve pointed out that this is a continuation of a prior funding policy decision regarding funding for Informatics, is the implementation of that program on the four campuses where we do not currently have it in place. Other than that, it is again a maintenance budget.  With regard to the capital construction side, we have asked for no new facilities. We have asked for R & R funding to address a wide array of deferred maintenance problems. This is a particular problem for all the universities in the state. I think operationally it probably is true for a number of state agencies as well, but operationally the dilemma for us is that even though we are due about 80 million dollars, as you look over the course of the past few years, based upon formula, the operation has received under three million dollars. So, it gives you a sense of the magnitude of that and the reality, whether you look at Ballantine, or a number of other buildings on campus, on this campus, it’s clear that this is having a very significant negative impact and depending upon what we receive, this is assuming that there are no cuts, we will probably just be in a position where they are reimbursing us for prior financial commitments that we’ve made and not give us some of the additional monies we need to in a more aggressive fashion, address some of our problems that we just have not been able to get to up to this point. 
I mention all of that simply to say this, that what we try to do is to be realistic. Several members have indicated that they appreciate the fact that we clearly understand the challenges that the State is confronting. I have had other members tell me that the best that they are going to be able to do is hold us harmless. The worst case scenario is that there may very well be budget cuts. The area that will be of highest priority will be K through 12, in terms of the food chain, and the question is where do we fit then, in the broader scheme of things. So, obviously the challenge for us, what we have to hope for is that there are some creative ways in which these matters are going to be addressed. There are some ways that revenues can be generated through some short term accounting mechanisms, but longer term we are going to either have to grow out of this critical period or there will be a need for revenue enhancements. It is significant that neither governor gubernatorial candidate has taken that of the table and it may very well be that ultimately that will be the only choice. 
So, this is going to be a very challenging legislative session. We, as a result of the restructuring that we have implemented, I think that we are in a much stronger position with more actors involved in the process to help us address issues that may arise. The one, there are a few jokers in the deck; one of them is a report that will be released on November the 11th from the Efficiency Commission. For those of you who have not heard about this, I won’t go into any more detail but to tell you that they have come up with a number of ideas. I have not commented on this yet publically because I want to see the formal written document, but one aspect of it that has been reported on is that Bloomington and West Lafayette would reduce their undergraduate enrollments and increase graduate enrollments and ultimately to increase the volume of sponsored research and we should do all of that with no new money. And what the report, I haven’t seen, so I don’t what it says, but in making that recommendation, when I read the recommendation, I did not see any reference to the fact that when we are told to reduce undergraduate enrollments also with that goes revenue and it is highly unlikely during these times that we will get the revenue to facilitate a significant expansion of graduate education. Ergo there is a problem, there is an apparent problem with the logic, but, I haven’t read the report so I don’t want to comment on that until I do receive it, but I can tell you that we intend to be very aggressive with regard to presenting our case to the legislature and pointing out some of the issues that may be part of the discussions about that report and another one that will be coming out from yet another Commission that was appointed by the Governor related to affordability and then will make recommendations related to tuition. Let me just stop there and if anyone wants to hear anymore about that I will be happy to respond, but I just look forward to the opportunity to be here with you and to respond to any questions or engage in a conversation on any matters on your minds.

Again I know this is quite a shy group, but… [Laughter]
HAMBURGER: Got any predictions for Florida?

HERBERT: Football or something else?


HAMBURGER: Whichever you like.

HERBERT: I think that as I talked with colleagues down there that is going to be very close, and with the turnout that I have been hearing about, I would not be surprised to see a shock there. So much hinges on what happens in the Panhandle in terms of voter turnout, but this will be, well I think, that’s going to be a very interesting race ahead and I will not be surprised to see an upset.
GROS LOUIS: Bob?

HERBERT: Bob?

KRAVCHUK: Thank you. Respecting the budget situation of and the way it might shape up, I am a very cautious guy and so I kind of look to worst case scenario first to see what might actually come up and what can actually happen as a worst thing. Budget cuts are pretty ominous, but do you think that if they did cut us, would they be willing to give us some consideration on the tuition caps side by releasing us from the 4% stricture. 
HERBERT: First let me tell you that the governor has contacted each of the presidents and again this year asked that we limit our tuition and our fee increases to 4 percent. As a general proposition I think that that is something that the Board of the Trustees is inclined to do. What I have indicated to the governor is that we’re very sensitive to that issue. The key point here is that there is a partnership, as is implied in your question, between the people of the state of Indiana and the universities and that the there should be some relationship there, and so that if we’re not cut, then it’s much easier to talk about 4 percent. If there is a reduction it seems to me that that of necessity should open up the discussion relative to whether or not we can achieve all of the things that people in this state want without increasing our tuition higher, so what we’re doing is engaging in a number of conversations behind the scenes with regard to that proposition and what I’ve been saying publicly is that ultimately, the key to the long-term economic growth and development of this state is that we must have a well-educated workforce, that our universities have the capacity through our research to, first through our faculty to provide a deeper reservoir of intellectual capital, that it is from that faculty that we will begin to see increased research, some of which will have payoff back to the state both in scientific terms also in quality of life terms and in terms of the kind of reputation that we have for the strengths that are obvious in the fine and performing arts and etc. So there are multiple dimensions of all this and so we’ll do our very best to make that case, again we’re talking with members of commission, we’re talking with individual members about the importance of that partnership. I think that Vi Simpson clearly understands the importance of this and she is on the budget committee and is a very vocal force there, so if she’s re-elected I think that that will also serve us very well. The chairman of the committee is Bill Cochran, happens to be associated with the University at Southeast and he understands these issues very clearly. And again, I’ve talked with Senator Meeks, I’ve talked with Senator Kenley and so I am trying to make that point. Ultimately the question is when the rubber hits the road, what happens? What I hope will occur is that we will deal, that there will be again some of these short term accounting strategies employed, and there’s several that stand out.  And I would not be surprised to hear as we go into the session, greater discussion of revenue enhancements of a few, very limited areas. I don’t anticipate any serious conversations about increases in the state income tax, but I think that we will hear conversations, I’m not a politician so I don’t know how this plays out, but I think that we will hear more conversations about the sales tax. I think you’ll also, we can’t do this all by ourselves, but there will also be conversations about taxes, application of state tax to sales on the Internet. That’s somewhere between a two and three hundred million dollar item so it’s something that they’ve got to focus attention on without requiring federal legislation, and the question is can we pull that off and that is something that they have to look at at a long-term perspective.  
GROS LOUIS: Yes?

MELAMED: What is the university’s understanding of this 4 percent growth guideline as it affects fees?  Does that no individual fee can go 4 percent? Or fees overall can’t go up at all? 
HERBERT: It’s the totality of all fees so that the tuition is in one category and then all of our student, all of our mandatory fees are lumped together, and so operationally for this year what that means is that the most we can increase all fees, again excluding tuition, would be about thirty dollars, thirty-one dollars total for the year, or fifteen and change each semester. And I would just note that of course, the president of the student body will begin a very in depth process of looking at those fees and so, but it could increase up to that amount
GROS LOUIS: Did Tyson have a hand up over here?

HERBERT: Hello Tyson.

CHASTAIN: How you doing? You can’t get rid of me yet!

HERBERT: I don’t want to, although we are interested in your graduating. [Laughter]

CHASTAIN: I’ve got a few questions for you here. I was just wondering what the administration’s doing, it sounds as though you’re going have a very controversial time with the budget and the 4 percent cap. I was wondering what the administration’s doing to ensure student input with whatever fees get implemented or tuition hikes within this 4 percent so we make sure that students know what they are paying for and that they, not always agree, but they understand why they are actually paying for these deficits or whatever they are. 
HERBERT: Two dimensions to that. One is that we will hold one or more hearings related to any proposed increases. We started that process this past year. We will continue that so that there is opportunity on the one hand at that level for conversation and second, there will be a process that you’re conducting that will also provide opportunities for student input, so that would occur at a minimum of those two levels. 
GROS LOUIS: Tyson did you have additional questions? If not then, yes? 

CARINI: Are you aware that the enrollment shortfalls this year has produced long-term damage in our academic programs? 
HERBERT: Long-term what? 

CARINI: Damage in our academic programs.

HERBERT: No. No one has told me that there has been long-term damage. The practical reality is that universities around the country experience from time to time, fluctuations in enrollments. The fluctuation here has not been extraordinary. It is short-term, I think. The practical reality is that that shortfall is manifested throughout the four years so there are clearly some short-term financial implications and to the extent that we’re not able to attract more students as transfers, either at the sophomore or the junior level then that becomes a continuing problem on the revenue side. But again I’ve not heard anything, there have been no reports that have come to my desk that have indicated that there has been significant damage made as of a consequence. 
GROS LOUIS:  Let me comment on that. I think I had mentioned this at an earlier meeting and Neil can elaborate on this. I think that every school has been able to pay its share of the lost revenue out of its reserves. Clearly why you don’t want reserves to be down, but that it didn’t affect any of their ongoing programs. As the President has indicated, if we can’t fill up the gap with sophomore and junior transfers then obviously we can’t continue to pay it out of reserves. Neil, you want to comment any further? 

THEOBALD: We will have next year’s projection, would be we have about 5 million dollars in additional undergraduate, in additional undergraduate fees. As you’ve mentioned, there will be very little state support, we wouldn’t expect that much state support to add to that. We don’t know what graduate fees will be so that’s unknown and out of that will clearly have to come compensation and assessment increases. The deans will know next week, as far as setting the assessment increase, so they can begin to plan right now for next year’s budget, knowing what their cost increases will be and also basically what their revenue will be. But it’s about five million dollars minimum from the undergraduate. 

HERBERT: I would also just tell you that with regard to the 4 percent that the governor has requested, that that applies to in-state undergraduates only. Now the real dilemma for us, and we ask each of the schools for and the College for feedback on what they would like to charge with regard to the other fees, some of that ultimately can become a political issue, but I think that the challenge for the units is that our support for graduate students is not among the best in the Big Ten. And so we have to be careful as we establish those fees that we don’t price ourselves out of the market in terms of our capacity to come back and provide financial aid to the best of our abilities, and with the capital campaign here will have as one of the components the generation of expanded dollars to assist with regard to fellowships for graduate students. But again, that is a potential source of revenue but we just have to recognize that there are other consequences as we deal with additional supply and demand perspective. 
CARINI: I would claim it’s not just the money, although the money is important, it’s also the quality of the students that we didn’t get and the hole that will be in our program for four years now. So, we need to make up some ground here and we’re being given less resources to do that. 
HERBERT: Well, I mean, it’s less resources potentially in the context of what you would have if you didn’t have the students. But I think that’s a challenge that every higher educational institution has to grapple with, and we’re really no exception in that regard. With regard to the issue of quality of students I think is something that we’re going to have to address on this campus, and in several contexts, and there’s some interesting things taking place in the state that will have some bearing upon on that. One is that all of you’ve heard of the Core-40 and that will be required of all students for the graduating class of 2011. And I forgot your question. You want to state your question so I don’t lose my point? 

DALEKE: Well why don’t you go ahead with this and I’ll take over from there. 

HERBERT: Oh ok. From now on, I have to repeat the question or at least David does. And so what we’re going to have to deal with is the fundamental reality that as we get closer and closer to 2011, there are going to be a lot of—the proposal is from SASE that financial aid would not be available to the state for the students who have not taken the Core-40. So one of the questions is will Core-40 be available in every high school in the state? It’s currently not available in every high school, so that there are a large number of young people in rural communities and in inner city neighborhoods that could be hurt as a consequence to that. We don’t know what the implications are for the School of Music where we have young people who are 15 or 16 in some cases that are prodigies and they are able to come in. So there are a number of issues there, but I think it is clear that we are going to see more students who are better prepared. 
One of the things that Ken and I have been focusing on over the course of the past few weeks, and he in turn has a group looking at it, is our financial aid policies. I can tell you that we are determined to increase the number of outstanding, of Indiana’s best and brightest students coming to this university. Purdue is spending significantly more money that we have been on financial aid for those students and I believe that this is without question one of, not just the state’s but the nation’s most outstanding liberal arts universities and we ought to be there competing for the best students in this state as well as those from around the country. We’re going to have to have a financial aid policy that is reflective of our commitment to attract that kind of student; and so from a longer-term point of view, I think you’re going to see a much more aggressive effort going after those kinds of young people, you’re going to see an increase in our financial aid support that is targeted particularly to the best and brightest in the state. And I think from the faculty perspective, one of the things that you will have to deal with is the other question that goes back to a philosophy that Herman Wells talked about and that is that this is an institution that is open to all the people of the state; and so there’s a populous dimension to this as well, and so we’ve got to balance that out in some kind of fashion and deal philosophically with where it is we want to go. 
Another reality is that as we deal with mission differentiation that as a part of that process one of the things that this campus has got to address is the question of how selective do we want to be? That’s a fundamental question. That this is clearly an AAU research university. And with regard to undergraduate education, we just need to be more precise, speaking directly to your point, about the nature of our commitment to attract and retain those kinds of students, and I hope to be making an announcement in a few weeks about some additional support that we’re going to receive to enhance our ability to attract those kinds of students.  I’m trying to find money and support to enable us to attract more of those kinds of students. And again, to the point that both Ken and I have made, we recognize that we’ve got to be more aggressive on the recruitment side for transfer students in order to fill that hole that clearly exists with regards to students who will be pursuing majors in various disciplines throughout the university. 

GROS LOUIS: Herb?

TERRY: I had a question about internal university budgeting, but all the discussion of fees suggested another one so let me ask the fee question and then maybe you can also let me ask the internal budgeting question. Last year at the end of the year the fee process was altered when the Trustees approved an Athletics Fee, and they approved it for one year. So I’m wondering in the context of a 4 percent cap, if the student review of the fees and so forth, what process you would envision for the review, if any, by the Trustees of that fee, and how whatever happens to the Athletic Fee next year fits into the tuition increase, fee increase matrix. 
DALEKE: Herb’s question was what the process of the review of the thirty dollar Athletics Fee will be this year and how that will fit into the matrix for calculating fees for the coming year. The reason why we’re repeating the questions is because this room has very bad acoustics so if everyone would please speak up, we’ll do our best to make sure that everyone in the back can hear the questions that come from the front and vice-versa. 

HERBERT: The Board of Trustees, first with regard to the Athletics Fee, the Board of Trustees has asked that we conduct an analysis of the Athletics Department budget and report back to it with regard to that analysis. And second, they asked us to ask the administration to take a look at alternative strategies from a fee perspective, as well as others, to address some of the challenges on the budget side that Athletics has. So what we’re doing right now is collecting information with regard to the Athletics Department budget. We’ve got to wait until after football season to see exactly where we stand. What I can tell you is, at this point is, that attendance has been lower than it was projected. They’ve budgeted for twenty six thousand average attendance; I can tell you that we’re not at the twenty six thousand level. The one game where we had over twenty six thousand, there were a number of tickets sold for one dollar. So that did not generate the revenue so we’ll need to get a clear handle there. Basketball is more predictable because it’s essentially sold out, so it’s a lot easier to deal with that calculation. So we’ll have a pretty good deal for where we stand with regard to that part of the equation after the football season is over. 

And frankly, I have not had a chance to talk with the Board about exactly how it wants to go forward. They’ve asked us for a report and so we’re going to do that. We do know that simultaneously Tyson and his colleagues are going to have an extensive review of all of the other fee requests and operationally, the 4 percent allows for an increase as I indicated of about thirty dollars a year over and above what would be generated next year if the Athletics Fee was continued. So again, at this point I can’t tell you how they will want to proceed with regard to that issue. We’re just trying to deal with the due diligence part right now; I’ll have a little clearer idea about that prior to Tyson beginning his process and we will be talking with him about that.
HERBERT: I think you had another one.
TERRY: If I may. I’d like to follow up on a question from a year ago. When you first became President I asked you, I think it was at a UFC meeting, to comment on the tendency from time to time of campus assessments to pay for a system-wide tax to exceed the rate of increase of revenues at the campuses. And you gave an appropriate answer at the time that you were aware of how RCM works and you were sensitive to trying to hold the line on system-wide taxes. I am wondering if you can give any kind of a more detailed response now faced with the tough budgetary situation that we do face. Can we expect that the campuses will not be taxed, for example, at a higher rate of increase than the increase of their own revenues?
DALEKE:  Herb was asking about the rate of increase in campus assessments in regard to unit revenues and in particular as you know, these campus assessments are taxes that are used to pay for system-wide fees and costs. 
HERBERT: First let me tell you that, just following up on my comment last year which continues to be relevant, I indicated that it was my view that we should not increase the tax by more than 3 percent. I am sensitive to some of the implications of the overall budget picture. What happened? And I guess the answer to the question is that it all depends on the kinds of demands that are placed on us. As an example, and Ken can give you all the details, but in the context of our implementation of our new Student Information System, I was given a proposal to increase the number of staff to support this new system by was it 88?
GROS LOUIS: 88.

HERBERT: 88 positions, and what was the dollar?
GROS LOUIS: An extra 4.9 million dollars for this year.

HERBERT: 4.9 million dollars. The reality is that if we were to accept that recommendation there’s no alternatives because I don’t have a big pot of money that I can to tap into to generate those kinds of resources. And so my question was, why can’t we decentralize this and operate essentially as we did before we implemented the system?  And so there are some conversations about that right now and Ken and I have come up with at least three things with some possible short-term solutions for this. But you know, and we need to study this in a little greater depth. But the bottom line is that if many of the things that I end up having to ultimately make recommendations on in terms of the taxes are tied back to demands that are made of us, either from external sources, or in this case, requests internally, and what I can assure you of is that I am very conservative fiscally and I will ask very hard questions with regard to those kinds of requests and I do have in my mind an upper limit with regard to what is even remotely reasonable.  
I won’t tell you what that number is, but the bottom line is that I think that it is something that we can all live with—and I can tell you that a request for 5 million dollars, almost 5 million dollars for that system does not come close to fitting that limit. [End of Side 1, Tape A, some tape lost]
And I don’t, in terms of discussions that we’ve been having, again, I see a range that we can all live within to the extent that there are budget reductions, that has a very definite impact upon a ceiling for what one might tax. And then you come back and ask the question of whether or not there are some more efficient ways of which we can do some things centrally that can help everyone hold down costs.  All that has to go into the equation, but again, and I said last year, I’m very sensitive to that issue, I will be extremely conservative with the regard to the ultimate number that we recommend to the Board of Trustees in terms of any kind of tax, and I want to try to assure that we have sufficient resources on the campuses, one way or another that we can address some of the continuing salary and other support issues that are of vital importance to all of us.  
GROS LOUIS: Tom?

GIERYN: This campus builds new buildings at an alarmingly slow rate.  We’ve had reports through the years on the Classroom Committee indicating a shortfall of decent classrooms, we’ve got an appropriated building—a large lecture hall building—that is not under construction, we have a report from a committee that Michael McRobbie organized regarding research space needs that at our last meeting the BFC endorsed—the statement which is basically we are facing a huge deficit of badly needed research space.  We have entire units, some of our best, being housed in made-over dormitories that are not located near the central part of the campus.  The problem won’t go away, and I’m just curious whether or not you and your colleagues in the central administration and the Trustees have begun to think about possibly some creative solution to this chronic problem.
DALEKE: Did all of you hear that question?  Well the question to the President was have the President and the higher administration and the Trustees thought of creative to solving the space problems, both research and teaching space problems, that we’ve been experiencing.
HERBERT: Yes, we are attempting to come up with some creative ideas; we’ve discussed some of those with legislators.  I think in the final analysis, it’s going back to my earlier observations about the budget situation, it is clear that short-term the state is not going to be able to put on the table the kinds of dollars that we need to address a wide array of space needs, and so there are three or four things that we’re going to have to deal with.  One is the capital campaign for Bloomington will have to include facilities, and we have already begun talking about that.  We don’t know, again, we haven’t had a final meeting to deal with all of the parameters of this, and the academic units are going to have to come forward to articulate some of their aspirations in that regard, but I would anticipate that we will have a six figure, it’ll be in the hundreds of millions, a 100 million dollar or more level that we’re talking about in terms of capital campaign for facilities.  
In addition to that, we’ve talked with some members of the budget committee about allowing us to bond indirect cost revenues on grants and contracts.  Right now we have the flexibility to bond some of the monies that are generated in the Medical School, but we are not able to do that outside of the Medical School context, and so we have floated that idea there.  It was, with the members that we talked with, it has been positively received; we are going to submit language to accomplish that.  I think it can help some. And then there are some major challenges that we have to deal with, and I hate to bring this up but you know one option is to have what you might call a capital improvement trust fund that is generated from student fees that is used to build facilities.  The problem is, once you walk down that path, the state may very well back off of fulfilling its obligation to build facilities.  
We’re taking a look at the Big 10 to see if there are other things that are being done in other Big 10 states to help address the issue.  I’ve pointed out that there might be some creative things that can be done in terms of tax incentives to companies that would engage us in research activities that would include money that could be used for facilities, but again, I just mention those as just a couple of examples, so yes, we are trying to come up with some creative things.  I would not be surprised to see us get the authorization for some of the bonding that I just described, so that applies not just to the Medical School, but across the entire University.  That’s also the message from Purdue; we’ve talked with them about that.  They’re on board with that particular concept, so if any of you do have some thoughts based upon your experiences around the country that you think might be helpful to us we welcome the receipt of those. And hopefully as we continue to talk with our Big 10 colleagues some additional ideas will emerge that might be helpful.  
The challenge for us in this state is since the state cannot enter into debt it falls back on us and the real challenge, and this is something else we’re looking at right now, is trying to get a clear handle of our capacity for debt so that we don’t mortgage the future to the point that we get ourselves in serious trouble. So there is a fine line beyond which we can’t afford to go, and the question is, just what is that line?  Where is it?  How close are we to it?  And the Foundation has been very helpful and supportive.  You all know regarding the Business School, our arrangements with regard to the Multidisciplinary Science building is very creative, and we worked with the dean in developing a strategy and we’re dealing with that. So we want to be as aggressive and creative as possible within the broader context of not being fiscally foolish with regard to what we’re doing because at some point appropriate legislature and others will begin to raise serious questions. So we’ve got to be comfortable going forward with various sound concepts that clearly make sense and that speak to a strong commitment to fiscal integrity in the process. So yes, we definitely want to be aggressive there.  
GROS LOUIS: Yes?

FOSTER: We of course want to maintain our position as a research university and that’s tacit, and I hear a lot that some of the budget crisis can be alleviated by turning to research dollars, and of course, science is the great engine for that.  What exactly are your concrete proposals to enhance our abilities to get and retain research dollars both federally and privately?
DALEKE: The question is what are the proposals to enhance and retain research dollars, both federal and private funds?
HERBERT: Well this is one of those areas that Michael McRobbie and his colleagues focus a great deal of attention on.  I think that he would tell you that we have tried to be very aggressive in identifying targets of opportunity for grants.  We have been engaged in reaching out to institutions other than our own to develop partnerships for projects.  There’s one that was submitted recently that is a partnership with the University of Washington.  We had another a few months ago that had as its partners IU, Purdue, and Northwestern.  The NSF was here a few weeks ago with an incredible partnership that had multiple institutions involved.  It focused on integrated science.  I think that—and then I can tell you that we continue to be, we’re working very closely with the Lily endowment for support for major research projects and that will continue to be a major source of support we hope for the achievement of some of our very high research aspirations. And I think that the key also is where we’re working in Washington trying to assure that we have a clear sense of what the Congressional priorities are so we understand those. We will continue to be aggressive in our quest for appropriated funds.  Some of that may change depending upon the election and how serious members about reducing the deficit. But if funds are going to be appropriated for projects we want to get our share of those.  So we’re going to continue to be very aggressive there. 
We’re looking right now at the nature of our lobbying efforts in Washington to figure out longer term if we need to do something different in terms of our reaching out to agencies, assuring that we’re on top of what might be coming down the road to identify pockets of funds that may not go through the normal competitive process; there are discretionary funds available to the various agencies and we need to know where those are so that we can potentially submit proposals for them.  So again, I think that those are some of the things that we need to do.  Obviously, going back to the question about space, especially as you’re talking about science, you’ve gotta have laboratory space in order to generate or to bring in the grants, and so there are some catch-22’s there that we clearly have got to address, and I can tell you that we’re looking at other creative things that we can do even with regard to space in terms of buildings. And the one thing that we’re going to have to deal with short-term, this again goes back to the point a few moments ago, until we’re able to build the kinds of facilities and we have multidisciplinary science, one, two three on the books for example here, until we build them, we may have no choice but to use Eigenmann or to work out something where can use a huge facility that was previously owned by a private sector company.  It may not be on campus but it might have wet space capabilities that enable us to do some science. So again, I think we have to look at this from a short-term and a long-term perspective and figure out how we can best accommodate all of those needs.  
So again, I think that those are just some of the examples, I hope they give you a sense that Michael and his colleagues take very seriously our goal of continuing to increase on an annual basis the amount, the dollar, the number of proposals that are submitted, the number that are successfully reviewed, and the total dollar amount that we’re receiving in grants and contracts, and we’re gonna try to do the best we can to be as supportive as possible of faculty in those efforts and to identify—the one thing that just stands out as you look at the funding patterns is that increasingly the focus is not just on individual PIs, but on research teams, and that’s where the collaboration with other institutions becomes extremely important. But we’ve got to go after more big projects, we’ve got to do more of that in a collaborative fashion with colleagues from other institutions and we’ve got to assure in the process that we have the capability of delivering with regard to our portion of whatever those projects are and that has implications in terms of information technology as well as space and also colleagues that are willing to work collaboratively on some of those projects.  Does that respond at least some?  The reality is that there’s a whole lot we’ve got to do. Michael could probably go into more detail than I about some of that, but at least I hope that gives you some sense that we are focusing attention on it.  
GROS LOUIS: Michael?

HAMBURGER: Let me also continue a conversation we started last year about administrative reorganization.  You spoke about some of what sounded to be quite ambitious plans to reexamine the entire structure of the administration and connections between campus administrative structure and central administrative resources.  We’ve been kind of waiting for the shoe to drop.  Are there plans still in the works or is the review complete?
DALEKE: Michael’s asking about the plans for administrative reorganization and particularly the relationship between campus and central administration duties.
HERBERT: A number of things have been done, some of which may not be as apparent as your question suggests.  Obviously we have created a new unit that deals with government relations in a much more extensive context, and just to give you an example about that now, when we go out and visit with legislators what you see is that the members are getting a significant amount of attention.  Recently, we’ve gone out, I had the Vice President of Government Relations, the Director of State Relations, and also the Chief Financial Officer and the President go and talk with them about our budget, about issues that they’re concerned about as are we. And what you will see during the session is a much more aggressive team-oriented approach to the process.  We will ask, as issues come up, we will be contacting back the members asking some of you to go with us to talk about specific issues.  There may be a request for data to help the legislature better understand the issue. And so part of what we talk about is one of the benefits of having the deep reservoir, intellectual capital that we have at this institution, is that we’re able to tap folks on almost any aspect of life in this state, and so we want to be in a position to respond in that kind of fashion. So the first area has been government relations and we hired a new Director of Hoosiers for Higher Education. You’re going to see a significantly more aggressive effort there, we’re not only gonna be, we have captains in every county of the state. We’re setting up a network so that we can, within a matter of a few hours, get thousands of letters or e-mail messages going in to members.  We’re tapping now, not only to alumni, though, but to all our advisory groups, we’re gonna ask our various advisory council members to help us, former Trustees on the Board; this will be ratcheting up to a very significant level what we’ve been doing in that area.  
You will see some additional changes.  As you will recall, we created a Vice President, a vice presidency that focuses on student affairs, we did not have that before, but also that portfolio includes a focus on institutional development issues, and over the course of the next several weeks, we’re still completing all the planning for it, but we will establish a unit that focuses on institutional research that is of service to the University and also to this campus.  I have been shocked that the University does not have a unit that can provide the kind of sophisticated analysis that you need to have in order to make sound policy decisions in a number of areas; and for a university campus of this size not to have institutional research office is a major shock.  I had one at a university that was half this size, and a very large one in the Florida Chancellor’s Office, and so what that enabled me to do was when any issue came up I was able to get the numbers I needed to make the case, whatever that case might be, or to engage in analysis so that we could reach some kind of logical policy conclusion.  So we are going to create that unit, we’re reviewing ones right now, we’re looking at moving some slots and maybe identify some new ones and working on some grant dollars to help in the short-term to set this up, but we will have before the end of the year a unit that focuses on institutional research and evaluation.  
The other thing that we’ve tried to do, in fact the first thing as you will recall we did was to focus on the academic enterprise of the University and the appointment of Ken Gros Louis to the position not only the Chancellor of campus, but Senior Vice President for Academic Affairs was a very significant step, and I think it’s probably the most important thing we have done as part of this, as part of this effort so that we have a chief academic officer for the University that has responsibility for looking at a more global context at the fundamental academic issues that impact all of our campuses. And so that, I think that we’ve developed the model further since he’s been here, it’s being further refined as we deal with the final implementation of plans related to graduate studies and to continuing education.  Those are two other pieces within that arena.  
We’ve created a group of entities that I call leadership councils so that we’re now facilitating greater communication among the campuses.  Each of the Vice Presidents has one or more of these leadership councils.  There’s one dealing with academic affairs for example that has the vice chancellors for academic affairs on all the campuses meeting with Ken, discussing policy issues and that sort of thing, strategic options to assure that we’re engaged in a conversation respective of some of the critical issues that are confronting us.  I’m trying to think of some of the other things.  There are others.  But those are examples, and I think that over the course of the next few weeks—oh one thing I wanted to mention also is that we now have regular meetings of all the chancellors that we did not have before.  It’s not an organizational change per se, but it’s more tied to process, and so I’ve been focusing on structure as well as process, and I think that has proven to be extremely helpful in terms of broadening communications among us.  
GROS LOUIS: Bill Wheeler and then Bob Ivie.
WHEELER: I have two questions about the mission differentiation, one following up on what Michael just asked.  I just wanted to observe that when our current system was created we had four vice presidents. The Vice Presidents for Bloomington and Indianapolis, the Vice President for Administration, and the Executive Vice President George Pinnell, and all the administration was housed in Bryan Hall together with now what’s International House. And now we have—and all the Vice Presidents were faculty members—and now, by my count, we seem to have eight vice presidents, of whom three are faculty members, and we’ve expanded to take over all of Poplars.  This sounds like a tremendous growth in the administration, in central administration compared to the campus, and so is there as we view the missions for each of our campuses, is there any perspective, I mean, these new developments offer a lot of promise, but there are a lot of things that are, but these represent new things, there were a lot of things here before you came, are those being reviewed to see whether indeed we are as efficient as we would hope to be?
DALEKE: Bill is pointing out that when the university system was started some 30 years ago that we had four vice presidents, all of whom were faculty, now we have eight vice presidents, only three of which are faculty, and he’s asking about whether the President has thought to look back to some of the older organizations of the University to see if there’s some efficiencies that can be derived from that.  Is that correct Bill?
WHEELER: Yes.

HERBERT: Several points there.  First, I do have a group that is taking a look at a number of organizational issues; it’s chaired by Chuck Bonser and they’ve been looking at a number of aspects of institutional operations, offering suggestions, and several of those we are currently working on.  I think what we have to recognize is that the University has evolved over time and as you think back since I’ve been here I’ve added one Vice President and I have looked at all of them, to each of them, to determine whether or not there is an appropriate role for them.  I think what you have to deal with in this time is that some of those positions are tied back to the growing complexity of the University. Again, if you think back to the period that you were talking about, we didn’t have seven campuses that are as mature as these are today, we didn’t have the same kind of political environment that we have today.  The space, the planning needs that we have, I mean, as you go right down the list, the bottom line is every one of those vice presidents is very busy dealing with issues that are significant.  
When you have an institution that is the 5th largest in the state, 5th largest enterprise in the state, with a budget of over 2 billion dollars, with 98,000 students, with a very complex medical complex, and I could go on, those are significant enterprises that in which you clearly need to have strong central leadership.  Now, the reality is that it is possible to potentially over time combine some portfolios and I may very well take a look at that over time recognizing that when you abolish a vice presidency you may have to create an associate vice president to deal with some of those issues reporting to a vice president.  There’s some function that will shift from one individual to another and I can tell you that I’m looking at all of those things.  The one thing that I’m very sensitive to is that in a mature organization, to undertake major structural changes you’ve got to be very careful about how you do that, and there are a whole host of other implications. And I am a change agent, but, I’m also sensitive to the consequences of how you bring about change and I think that’s extremely important.  
As budget circumstances change, that may very well necessitate doing some things faster than you might otherwise do, but I’m enough of a student of public organizations to—and I see several things, several ways that you could structure a university, and I’ve been doing this for a long time, so I am not uncomfortable with where we are now given the evolution of the institution.  Do I see possibilities for other ways in which we can consolidate and do other things?  Yes, there are possibilities there, but I don’t think this is the point in time to do that and to do so will require other staffing to make up for the loss of those vice presidents.  I probably don’t want to go into that in anymore detail, but just to tell you that I do look at those things very carefully.  I have talked with Presidents Ryan, Ehrlich, and Brand at length about how they organized the university, what changes they made, what positions they created and why.  So I do understand all of that.  Again, this is a mature organization and there are some additional things we need to do, but we have to just be very careful that we do it in the right way at the right time in a context that does not destabilize the institution, so I’m trying to think about all those things simultaneously. 
GROS LOUIS: I want to go to Bob and back to you.  Bob?
IVIE: President Herbert I have a question for you about the place and the trajectory of the Bloomington campus in the system.  I am wondering if in these tight budget conditions that have prevailed now for some time and seem to be tightening even more as we look into the future, if the potential of a zero sum mentality is being exacerbated even more. And I was wondering if you could comment on, perhaps as a starting point, a story that I would hope I recall relatively accurately, it was reported last month in the local paper about the system’s budget request in which even though IU-Bloomington is identified as the flag institution and we have research profile for our faculty and we have the largest student body, we don’t have the largest percentage of the budget that’s being requested from state funding.  And so I’m perfectly aware that there are a lot of complexities that were not represented in the story, but it does raise the question, so what’s the meaning, the accuracy of the meaning and the significance of that, if you will?
DALEKE: Bob was asking about the significance of the recent announcement of the projections of the budget for the campuses at IU, and given the place of IUB in the system, in fact it’s not receiving the largest part or fraction of the budget.
HERBERT: First let me tell you, and all of you know this, you should definitely not believe everything you read.  The problem that we have with regard to some of these reports is that, in this particular case, is that several things are lumped together.  When we get our allocation from the state, just to give you an example, there is one allocation that is given to IUPUI, there is another allocation that goes to the Health programs. So if you look, if you pull out the Medical School and what’s happening there, then what you’ll see is that—well and the second thing is that the Bloomington campus is not eligible to receive enrollment growth money at the undergraduate level because we’re a steady state here.  IUPUI can still get money for growth, so there are some things that this campus is not eligible for.  When we get money for research, the larger portion of that money is allocated to Bloomington. So again, I think, that if you take a look at this and you pull out the dollars for the Medical School you get a different picture, but it is the case that that campus is eligible for some things that this campus isn’t.  
There is no question but that Bloomington is again, the AAU research university, and it is the reputation of this campus that ultimately drives the overall credibility of the university and the reputation. And that’s something that we cannot forget, and I don’t.  So again, what you look at in terms of some of those numbers is misleading and one of the things that we are going to do is to break this out in a fashion that assures that there’s less confusion as to exactly what is happening with regard to the budget and we should have been doing that and we have not been.  So there are no statements, if you consider the fact that our request called for no resources, no new resources other than that generated by the formula, and we had money in there for the implementation of the four Informatics programs which generates more money for some of the regional campuses, you begin to get a clearer sense of what the circumstances are.  
If you take a look on the capital construction side what you would see, and this was not reported in the paper, the capital construction side, the majority, the largest portion of the money for R&R would be on this campus.  You’ll see a request in there for laboratory renovations, the largest amount of that money would be on this campus.  The only other facility that we have on the capital construction list in terms of priorities as I’ve talked with members, as there are several things on there, but I’ve zeroed in on the top three, and the third one is for a power plant on this campus.  If you take a look at the total dollar amount of all three of those items, a significant percentage of those dollars will be on this campus.  The problem is that the article spoke to operating funds.  It did not deal with the distribution of those capital funds and when you combine the two there is no question but that we’re addressing the issues on this campus.  I think that as we break out some of those dollars so that they’re tied back to how they’re allocated to us, I think that’ll make it a lot clearer going forward. 
GROS LOUIS: Bill you have another question?
WHEELER: One more question, what are your views on the relationship between athletics and the Bloomington Mission?
DALEKE: Bill’s question was the President’s views on the relationship between athletics and the Bloomington Mission.
HERBERT: Well I haven’t seen the mission statement yet so it’s difficult to comment on something that I haven’t seen. I’ve seen a statement about values. The Athletics program is a part of the total college experience that I think is very important as it is on each of the Big Ten campuses. The students who are the student athletes are pursuing majors in our various academic disciplines. They are helping us to, let me put in a different way, if you take a look at attendance, at our athletic events, football for example, we have more alumni attending the games than we have our students and those are the folks that we are going after, asking them for support financially to enhance further the quality of this university. Those are some of the people that we are going to be talking with about major gifts and others as well. But the practical reality and I don’t talk about numbers publicly, but our capital campaign on this campus is going to be very aggressive, very aggressive. And I think that our athletics events help us to maintain that sense of family—as does music, and as do a number of others, museum and other activities—but it is the totality of those experiences that help us to maintain the connections with people who have varying interests and that’s the challenge for us is to ensure that we’re able to sustain that sense of community and I think that our athletics programs help to do that. 

And, you know, when I look at the fact that over the past eighty years, an IU athlete has been a participant in the Olympics and over forty those years we have had at least a gold medal, it says something special about the programs, about the fact that we’re able to attract such outstanding students to this university who also excel. And then you see people like Trent Green coming back and giving several hundred thousand dollars in support of, in that particular case, athletics facilities, but it just speaks to the fact that this is a very important part of the total life experience. I happen to believe that athletics is more just spectator opportunities; it’s more than a spectator opportunity. I look at the leadership development, opportunities that go along with that, that the lessons we teach with regard to team work, the importance of having a game plan for your life, for what you do at work is also cultivated further though those experiences. So, again, I see it as a very important part of the total education experience, whether it’s intramural or intercollegiate. I’m a strong advocate of both of those and I’m proud of what we’re doing as a university in both of those arenas. And I look at the Little 500 and to see as many alumni as we have coming back to the campus and remaining connected. They talk with such pride about the fact that they were involved in that kind of experience—it’s not intercollegiate—but again it speaks to, for those kind of activities and how they help us as part of that total process of making whole the life long Indiana University experience and I would think that those are fundamental aspects of what we aspire for to as an institution and what we would hope from a character perspective and all the rest, it would be characteristics of our students as they leave the institution. 
GROS LOUIS: We have time for one more question before we break for the reception. Oh! But there are four hands up. Anybody want to bring their hand down? 
INTONS-PETERSON: A few questions back you noted some of the changes that have occurred in administrative assignments and one of those dealt with Ken. So, are we able to conclude that he will continue from what you said?
DALEKE: Peggy’s asking about whether Ken will continue in his position.
GINGER: Forever.

DALEKE: Forever.

HERBERT: Let me first say this that I had the opportunity throughout my career of working with some outstanding colleagues in the whole host of roles and I can think of none that I have enjoyed more than the opportunity of working with Ken Gros Louis. What I’ve enjoyed among other things is his knowledge and understating of the institution, his judgment, and perhaps most important we share so many core values and we were talking the other day about the fact that over the course of the year I can only think of one thing that we differed with, and we didn’t differ really significantly on that. And he said, “What? What was it?” He couldn’t figure out what it was and won’t tell you either.  [Laughter] 
GROS LOUIS: I remembered. [Laughter]
HERBERT: But the bottom line is that our vales are just so much in synch and that has been an incredible experience for me. I know that I twisted his arm to do this because he was enjoying a wonderful life out in Santa Barbara and other places. As he and I have talked about this, I think that it is important that we proceed with the search for a number of reasons and I wont go into all of those but we have talked about it. I have talked with the two co-chairs. We are initiating the search process and Ken is going to be directly involved in the interviewing of the candidates to assure that we have the right person. And I have asked him one other question and that is, if we don’t find the right person, will he listen to a request that he continue to help the university out. And he did tell me that he would listen. And then I let his arm go. [Laughter]
But I think—and then we talked about some other things that I’ve asked him to consider doing if we are able to get the right person. So the challenge for us is this: this position requires a very special person with some skill sets that are unique and I committed to the proposition that we are going to find the right person for it, however long it takes. And what I feel very good about is that Ken loves the university so much that he’s willing to assure that we have a back stop in case we don’t find that person. And when you have the choice of being in Santa Barbara during the winter or being here during a very cold upcoming winter, you know, that’s definitely love for your university. 

I’ve asked the co-chairs to give me names. My intention would be to form the search committee within the next couple of weeks and to begin that process. I think in the final analysis, we talked about it, it is probably the right thing to do for the university given—the practical reality is this that Presidents have five year contracts, it could be renewed but they might not be and so it’s important that we have some overlap between the person in this role and the President and that that individual and I have a chance to work together in the continuing quest of building an even stronger institution. And what we know is that again, if we don’t find that right person, I know who I’m going to call.
GROS LOUIS: David, do you want to break for the reception? I know there are a few more questions but you’ll have the opportunity to ask the President, the opportunity to ask the President those questions during the reception. So, if it’s okay with David, the meeting is adjourned. We will have a little reception.
Meeting adjourned approximately 5:15 pm.
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